Published Online: 2025 July 20 Editorial



## Equitable and Knowledge-Based Healthcare for Sexual Violence Survivors

Sharareh Akhavan 1,\*

Received: 21 June, 2025; Revised: 9 July, 2025; Accepted: 9 July, 2025

Keywords: Health Care, Quality, Iran, Sexual Violence, Quality Improvement

Healthcare for sexual violence [any sexual act, attempt to obtain a sexual act, or other act directed against a person's sexuality using coercion, by any person regardless of their relationship to the victim, in any setting. It includes rape, defined as the physically forced or otherwise coerced penetration of the vulva or anus with a penis, other body part or object (WHO, https://apps.who.int/violence-info/sexual-violence/)] is a public health priority because it impacts a significant segment of society and contributes to preventable health issues, from trauma and infections to chronic conditions (1, 2). Integrating sexual violence services into public health systems ensures equitable access to care, reduces overall healthcare costs, and addresses this issue as a fundamental human rights and social justice concern. Many countries have established specialized centers for survivors of sexual violence, though the scope and quality of services vary considerably. In OECD countries, there are well-developed systems such as rape crisis centers and sexual assault referral centers that provide medical, forensic, and psychological support. Nordic countries like Sweden, Norway, and Denmark have or plan to integrate sexual violence care into their universal healthcare systems with specialized units. Countries such as South Africa, Kenya, India, and Mexico are developing programs to establish gender-based violence recovery centers in public hospitals or within public health institutions.

Middle Eastern countries' approaches to healthcare for sexual violence survivors differ substantially due to disparities in availability and accessibility. Countries in the Middle East lack government-funded programs specifically for the healthcare of sexual violence

survivors. Healthcare services for this target group are often provided through NGOs rather than integrated public health systems. The availability of these services in Middle Eastern countries is influenced by levels of policy-level dedication to addressing gender-based violence as a public health issue. In Iran, there is a lack of official statistics on sexual violence, and reliable data proves challenging to acquire. This can be due to policylevel frameworks and legal barriers. The few studies conducted in this field show that the prevalence of sexual violence during pregnancy in Iran is 11% more than the world (3), and the most common cause of posttraumatic stress disorder (PTSD) among women in Iran is sexual assault (4). Another study suggests the prevalence of PTSD in the rape victims of Kohgiloyeh and Boyerahmad province is as high as 91.2% (5). A study conducted in Rasht shows that 66.3% of participants reported experiencing sexual violence by their spouses (6). In 2018, 17.6% of women aged 15 - 49 years participated in a study reported that they had been subject to physical and/or sexual violence by a current or former intimate partner in the previous 12 months (7). In Iran, the knowledge of child sexual abuse is limited, and there is no tool for measuring it (8).

Healthcare for sexual violence survivors in Iran is inadequate. The neglect of the legal healthcare system to address the needs and expectations of survivors leads to not seeking care through the health system and instead seeking illegal solutions (9). There are no sexual assault referral centers or specialist clinics for adults or children. Survivors have to seek care through forensic medicine centers or general emergency rooms, where staff may lack training in trauma-sensitive care. Some

Copyright @ 2025, Akhavan. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (CC BY 4.0) (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/) which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

 $<sup>^{1}</sup>$  Department of Social Work and Psychology, Faculty of Health and Occupational Studies, University of Gavle, Gavle, Sweden

<sup>\*</sup>Corresponding Author: Department of Social Work and Psychology, Faculty of Health and Occupational Studies, University of Gavle, Gavle, Sweden. Email: sharareh.akhavan@hig.se

Akhavan S Brieflands

hospitals provide basic exams, but treatment is often tied to police reports, discouraging confidentiality. Psychological counseling is rarely offered; it may be sought within private counseling/therapy services.

The first step for improving the Iranian healthcare system for sexual violence survivors is to change the healthcare-related laws regarding female genital mutilation (FGM) and marriage under the age of 18 and consent law (10). As declared by the United Nations, recognizing the right of a woman or girl to make autonomous decisions about her own body and reproductive functions is at the core of her basic rights to equality, privacy, and bodily integrity. The second step is to use diagnostic codes. The codes help healthcare providers document cases adequately to ensure standardized treatment and facilitate research. Following WHO guidelines for medico-legal care for sexual violence victims is another crucial step for improving the Iranian healthcare system for sexual violence survivors. A currently published report in this field (11) shows a cohesive and clear pathway of care for both adults and children may contribute to ensuring access to critical interventions and providing coordinated support. The pathway addresses the growing need for patient-centered, evidence-based, and cost-effective care. By standardizing care processes, it will be ensured that all patients receive the interventions based on best practices and clinical guidelines. Designing the pathways of care (both for children and adults and both in emergency and nonemergency cases) is another step for improving the Iranian healthcare system for sexual violence survivors.

Iran is divided into five regions and 31 provinces. The healthcare system should be able to offer equitable care in sexual assault referral centers or specialist clinics across the country. It should also be able to reach the most vulnerable groups, such as transgender people and female sex workers. Producing clinical practice guidelines and training initiatives (e.g., brochures or web-seminars) for healthcare providers and even school teachers is crucial because these professionals are often the first points of contact for survivors. They require knowledge on the recognition of sexual abuse, proper response, and referral procedures to ensure effective intervention. Training these professionals creates a safety net in communities and may improve reporting and intervention rates. It is particularly important that guidelines inform about online sexual violence against children (9).

National support for healthcare professionals in matters concerning sexual violence is crucial. The main reasons for the need for national support are for it to

function as a knowledge hub: to produce, compile, and disseminate knowledge; conduct research and methodological development, with links to clinical activities; strengthen the conditions for equitable access to care and person-centered care; offer consultation and expert support for professionals; cooperate activities and interventions between regions and provinces; and develop knowledge on initiatives to prevent sexual violence (9). In a country like Iran, with different regions and many deprived areas, there is a need for establishing a national support center. This center can be responsible for coordinating, implementing, monitoring, and evaluating healthcare for sexual violence survivors. It will strengthen conditions for more equitable, knowledge-based, and individualized healthcare of sexual violence victims in all regions of

## **Footnotes**

**Authors' Contribution:** The study concept and design, acquisition of data, drafting of the manuscript, critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content, administrative, technical, and material support, as well as study supervision were conducted by Sh. A., an editorial member of the Health Scope Journal.

**Conflict of Interests Statement:** Sh. A. is the editorial member of Health Scope Journal.

**Data Availability:** The data are available upon reasonable request from the corresponding author.

**Funding/Support:** No funding/support was received.

## References

- Kordi M, Ghasemi Gujani M, Andaroon N, Shakeri MT. Relationship Between Perceived Violence and Post-traumatic Stress Disorder in Infertile Women: A Case-Control Study. Health Scope. 2023;12(2). https://doi.org/10.5812/jhealthscope-134367.
- Seneysel Bachari S, Afra A, Karimian Z. Investigation of the Prevalence of Child Abuse and Its Influencing Factors by Parents. *Health Scope*. 2024;13(4). https://doi.org/10.5812/healthscope-150458.
- 3. Bazyar J, Safarpour H, Daliri S, Karimi A, Safi Keykaleh M, Bazyar M. The prevalence of sexual violence during pregnancy in Iran and the world: asystematic review and meta-analysis. *J Injury Violence Res.* 2018;10(2). https://doi.org/10.5249/jivr.v10i2.954.
- 4. VASEGH RSF, Mottaghi B, DANESHPARVAR HR, Jafari A. The study of post-traumatic stress disorder in women complaining of rape referred to legal medicine center in Tehran in 2013. *Iran J Forensic Med*. 2015;**21**(1):47-52.
- 5. Kharamin SA, Gorji R, Amini K. [The prevalence rate of post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) in the rape victims of Kohgiloyeh

Akhavan S Brieflands

- and Boyairahmad province during (2011-2012)]. *Iran J Forensic Med.* 2012;**18**(2):99-106. FA.
- 6. Sara GJ, Zahra BK, Maryam N, Saman M. Associations between sexual violence and women's sexual self-consciousness. *Afr Health Sci.* 2023;23(4):391-8. [PubMed ID: 38974290]. [PubMed Central ID: PMC11225443]. https://doi.org/10.4314/ahs.v2314.42.
- 7. United Nation. Women count. 2025. Available from: https://data.unwomen.org/country/iran-islamic-republic-of.
- 8. Danaeifar M, Arshi M, Moghanibashi-Mansourieh A. Child sexual abuse in Iran: a systematic review of the prevalence, risk factors, consequences, interventions and laws. *J Inj Violence Res.* 2022;**14**(3):225-36. [PubMed ID: 35906873]. [PubMed Central ID: PMC9805664]. https://doi.org/10.5249/jivr.v14i3.1754.
- Shahali S, Mohammadi E, Lamyian M, Kashanian M, Eslami M, Montazeri A. Barriers to Healthcare Provision for Victims of Sexual Assault: A Grounded Theory Study. Iran Red Crescent Med J. 2016;18(3). e21938. [PubMed ID: 27231579]. [PubMed Central ID: PMC4879759]. https://doi.org/10.5812/ircmj.21938.
- Swedish Gender Equality Agency. Sweden's consent law: a new standard for sexual offences. 2025. Available from: https://swedishgenderequalityagency.se/gender-equality-insweden/sweden-s-consent-law/.
- Swedish National Board of Health and Welfare. Implementing initiatives to support equitable and knowledge-based healthcare for victims of sexual violence Three reports in Swedish and summary in English.
  2025. Available from: https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/artikelkatalog/ovrigt/2025-1-9422.pdf.